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Old Chiswick Protection Society

The Old Chiswick Protection Society exists to preserve and enhance the amenities of this riverside conservation area.
Autumn 2016 Newsletter

NOTICE OF

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

Monday 14th November 2016

7.30 for 8pm

George and Devonshire

The OCPS Annual General Meeting will be held on Monday 14th November 2016 – BUT not in the usual place. Please note that this year it will be in the George and Devonshire.

The Meeting begins at 8pm, but do come from 7.30 to have a drink and meet neighbours.

The following Executive Committee members are retiring by rotation and have expressed their willingness to serve again:

Mr Graham Clifton, Mr Russell Harris, Mrs Sophie Sainty

The following have been co-opted onto the Executive Committee since the last AGM and are therefore due to be elected:

Mr Simon Yardley, Mrs Lesley Gatenby

If you have any nominations for the Executive Committee, please let the Secretary know one week before the AGM. 

Chairman’s message
As autumn begins, Old Chiswick looks particularly lovely. We are always looking for more photos old and new of the area, including ones of historical interiors and mulberry trees (see Newsletter item) for our newsletters and website, as well as our recent foray into social media. So please feel free to share any you might have on: 
Instagram@oldchiswick 


https://www.instagram.com/oldchiswick/
In addition to our website http://www.ocps.btck.co.uk/ you can now find us on Facebook and Twitter, 

Facebook Old Chiswick Protection Society
https://www.facebook.com/OldChiswick/
Twitter @old_chiswick


https://mobile.twitter.com/old_chiswick
Of course, you can always email us at oldchiswick@googlemail.com
[image: image1.jpg]As you will see in this Newsletter, the Committee has had a busy six months working on behalf of the Society, and we look forward to seeing you and catching up at the AGM which this year will be held in the George and Devonshire because Fuller's Brewery Hock Cellar is being refurbished. 
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Street lighting
You will know from previous Newsletters that we have been working with Hounslow Council and our fellow Residents' Associations in Conservation Areas for over a year now on getting a mutually-agreed resolution on our heritage street lighting. As you are probably aware, the Borough has been carrying out its street lighting replacement programme for some time, and a decision now has to be made about Conservation Areas. 
Whilst we understand the Council's position on cost reduction and environmental concerns, we will do everything we can to protect the special after-dark ambience of our surroundings, and to that end have had the support of our Councillors, led by John Todd, in ensuring our views are considered.
Churchyard-wall tablet
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The OCPS recently joined with the Friends of St. Nicholas’ Church to clean and restore the badly weathered and historically important inscription tablet which is immured in the churchyard wall on Church Street. The lettering, which was partly illegible, has been re-cut and in places reconstructed on the damaged stone. 
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The tablet, which dates from 1623, records the construction of the wall at the expense of  'Lorde Francis Russell, Earle of Bedford’, for the protection of those buried in the churchyard ‘from violateing by swine & other prophanation'. A generous contribution towards the work of restoration has been made by the Duke of Bedford. 
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You can find some more details about the restoration of the tablet in the current news of the Friends of St Nicholas Church at http://www.stnicholaschiswick.org/activities/friends/

Traffic and roads
Proposed 20 mph speed limits 
OCPS has been pressing for these limits to be applied throughout our area for many years; so far only one notice (in Netheravon Road South) has appeared. Hounslow Council last month announced its intention to set 20 mph speed limits and waiting restrictions, starting in school areas and then in Church Street, Chiswick Lane South, Netheravon Road South, Chiswick Mall, British Grove Passage and Aire dale Avenue South. We were invited to give our comments on the required changes to the streetscape and have been working tirelessly with Council officials to ensure that the proposed additional 20mph signs are not to the detriment of the appearance of the Conservation Area.
Advertising vehicles in Mawson Lane
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For many years Mawson Lane (which is not subject to a CPZ) has been a prime location for vehicles stored for the sole purpose of advertising services and products to a lucrative audience of passing A4 motorists. They are of course not only contravening the planning code but also the Highways Act. Until recently, a simple phone call or email message to Hounslow Council resulted in their immediate removal. The left-hand photo below shows the line-up of vehicles which were attracted to the site in earlier years before any action was taken.
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Despite our best efforts, due to an increasing reluctance by the authorities to tackle the issue, the two vehicles pictured  above here on the right have remained undisturbed for months. We have made an official complaint to the Council’s Chief Executive, and shall continue to press the matter. 
Hogarth triangle
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For the sixth year running, the OCPS has worked with Transport for London to create a wildflower garden at the Hogarth Roundabout Triangle, with the help of Brita von Schoenaich, the noted wildflower expert, who generously gives her services to us. This year TfL sprayed, strimmed and rotavated according to Brita's schedule, and seeds were sown in early March. 
Our hopes for a floriferous triangle were more than realized – for several months there was a changing pattern of wonderful colour, which we hope lifted the spirits of all who drove past. Later in the summer the hot weather and lack of irrigation led to some non-germination, but altogether we were very pleased with the success of the triangle this year. 
The plan now is to sow ‘green manure’ seeds in the autumn to improve the site for 2017. 
Planning
One Burlington Lane
You will have noticed that the refurbishment of McCormack House, facing onto the A4 is currently underway; it is being converted into a 162-room Premier Inn.  A further planning application has been lodged to demolish the adjacent Burlington House, facing onto Burlington Lane and Old Chiswick Conservation Area.  The proposed replacement, One Burlington Lane, is a 7-storey, 16,000 square-metre, office building.  OCPS has objected to the application on a number of grounds but primarily because of its proposed height: at close to 20 metres, this is 6 metres higher than the current building. We believe that this will have a detrimental effect on the conservation area and the view from it. We await the decision.
1A Dartmouth House

An application has been made to replace the 1930s vernacular style building on the junction of Dartmouth Place and Corney Road with a new apartment building.  OCPS has objected on the grounds of scale, design and materials, which we feel will have a detrimental effect on the conservation area and specifically on the cemetery.
Mulberry trees
Morus Londinium is a project being carried out by The Conservation Foundation, supported by the Heritage Lottery Fund. It was prompted because mulberries rarely feature in tree surveys, mainly, it is thought, because most are in private gardens and therefore more difficult to find than street trees. A great number of mulberry trees were planted in the 17th century when King James I, in a forlorn hope to rival Lyons, attempted to establish a silk industry in Britain. Unfortunately many Morus nigra trees (black mulberries, which have tasty berry-like fruit) were planted when it is M.alba (white mulberry) on which the silk-worm feeds. Long before this, monks planted mulberries in infirmary gardens to treat a variety of ailments, and they were much prized by the Elizabethans for their fruit and shade. The oldest mulberry, planted in London in 1548, still flourishes in Syon Park.
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Some of London’s most noteworthy and ancient mulberries are already on the Morus Londinium database, at moruslondinium.org, which includes a map of their locations. The nearest one marked to Old Chiswick at present is that at Hogarth’s House, seen here to the right, which is probably a survivor from the orchard that was there in the 1670s. But we know that there are a good number of mulberry trees of great age (or their remnants) in the gardens of Old Chiswick. Moving from Hogarth’s House eastwards we know of ones at:
Norfolk House, Island House, Morton House, Heron House, Said House, Netheravon House, Pages Lane House* (originally part of the Boston House garden). Sadly the old one in the garden of Walpole House suffered a demise in recent times.
OCPS would welcome more information about old mulberry trees in the area. We can then research whether this abundance can tell us more of the history of Old Chiswick. So please do send us any information you might have to: oldchiswick@gmail.com. If you wish, we could send this information on to Morus Londinium on your behalf.

Books on Old Chiswick
The books published by the OCPS on the history of Old Chiswick and on the Thornycroft Works are on sale at Hogarth House as well as at Bookcase and Waterstones in Chiswick High Road. They can also be obtained from Rosemarie Clifton, Brampton House, Church Street.
Names and addresses of officers
President Sir Alan Munro, Eynham House, Chiswick Mall; Chairman Mrs Penny Barltrop, October House, Church Street; Treasurer Mrs Rajpreet Bains, The Hollies, Netheravon Road South; Secretary Mrs Patricia Langley, Riverside House, Chiswick Mall. 
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The photograph on the right shows the position of the tablet. The Council put the protective bollards in place in 1996 on the urging of OCPS.











The photograph above shows the two replacement protective coping stones above the tablet which OCPS funded in 1991.
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